SD053.5/11/10

All enquiries to Deon van der Linde on 9526 1106

Our ref: A0109-02 DvL:kc Electronic Ref:OC09/5837

11 October 2010

Directions 2031 Public Submission Western Australian Planning Commission 469 Wellington Street PERTH WA 6000

By email to: corporate@planning.wa.gov.au

Dear Sir/Madam

SUBMISSION ON THE OUTER METROPOLITAN AND PEEL SUB-REGIONAL STRATEGY

Thank you for providing the opportunity to provide comment on the above document. We trust that the comments provided will be of assistance in establishing a strategic direction and priority actions for improving the Outer Metropolitan regions.

General Comments

The Shire of Serpentine Jarrahdale is supportive of the work done by the Department of Planning and the Western Australian Planning Commission to establish an overall framework for development of the Metropolitan region of Perth and Peel. The Shire also wishes to commend the WAPC for commissioning the Outer Metropolitan and Peel Sub-regional Strategy and for working with the local councils to provide the best outcomes for future planning.

The Shire is a hyper growth area and is very concerned that the demand for growth will outpace the provision of infrastructure, facilities and services. The Shire is involved in a number of initiatives that are attempting to address these issues and the statements and concerns regarding the Outer Metropolitan Sub-regional strategy should be read in this context.

The Shire however still seeks to work closely with the State to ensure that mutually beneficial outcomes can be achieved with development approvals, residential land release and the protection of agricultural and rural lands.

Positive aspects

The Shire is appreciative of a number of aspects in the Sub-regional strategy and thanks the Commission for its acceptance of these aspects. These include:

Overall density of 15 dwellings per hectare

The Shire is supportive of the principles that are espoused in the document and supports the initiative to increase densities in the urban areas to allow for better utilisation of infrastructure.

Principles for further development areas

We are pleased to note that the Commission has not precluded all new developments from being considered for development. The Shire has been involved in discussions with yourselves and the

proponents of the Oakford Rural Village for a number of years and although the sub-regional strategy does not indicate Oakford as a development area we are pleased to note that Oakford will be able to progress if it follows the principles espoused on page 36 section of the document. The Shire is also aware and will be an active partner in the revision of the Sub-regional structure plan that will look at the full-build out scenario for the foreseeable future.

Land release categories

The Shire is supportive of the imposition of planning categories for development staging. This will create certainty and will allow for proper planning in the areas where development is to be supported. It also allows for sufficient flexibility in areas where some uncertainty exists and sends a clear signal as to where development will not be supported. This also allows for coordination of infrastructure and clarifies where the infrastructure is required or not as the case may be.

Cardup Industrial Area

We are pleased that the proposed Cardup Industrial Area has been included in the document. The Shire is in need of employment opportunities for the expected 70 000 residents in Byford and more specifically Mundijong and the provision of employment areas close to these developments is very important.

East West Infrastructure

The Shire appreciates the strengthening of the east-west infrastructure that has been included in the strategy. Much has in the past been made of the access to the north into Perth for employment and other services but a significant number of people will be employed in the west near the coast in the industrial areas of Kwinana and Rockingham and will utilise the infrastructure that has been provided near the coast. Strengthening the linkages to these areas is also important.

Passenger rail to Byford and Mundijong

The Shire is pleased that the text on page 85 paragraph 10.7.3 indicates that the passenger rail to Byford and Mundijong has been given some prominence and appreciates this crucial component of the public transport network. We would however appreciate it if figure 79 could be adjusted to also indicate this.

Concerns

The Shire does have some concerns regarding the document that is highlighted below:

Coordination of Infrastructure

The Shire is concerned that the required levels of infrastructure coordination that will be required to provide the infrastructure such as roads and passenger rail for Mundijong and Byford is not addressed adequately through the document. The provision of infrastructure to hyper-growth councils has long been an issue faced by the outer metropolitan Councils who are all vying for the next portion of infrastructure to be installed. New and innovative approaches to infrastructure provision such as water re-use initiatives in the outer councils also need to be mentioned and actioned within the document.

Population projections and dwelling allocation (page 78 paragraph 10.1)

The fourth paragraph under this heading is a general statement for the whole of the south-eastern region and does not seem to be relevant for Serpentine Jarrahdale at this stage in its development. We are also concerned about the average household size that has been used as

decreasing this from 2.75 to 2.21 has significant impacts on the provision of facilities such as schools. In the case of Mundijong for example the District Structure Plan provides for eight schools in line with the original figures and with the new figures ten are required.

Although the Shire is thus supportive of the need to limit dwelling allocations and lower population projections the current allocations are not considered to be realistic. Using the current development applications as a guide it can be seen that the development of Byford at current rates will be above the allocation implied by the document. If Mundijong is also brought into the equation then the projections fall far short of even our conservative expectations.

It needs to be mentioned that both Byford and Mundijong have been zoned for urban development. Significant planning activities have been undertaken which will result in near full build-out by 2031 in Byford and formal submission of Local Structure Plans for Mundijong are imminent.

It is clear that the metropolitan modelling that the Department has undertaken probably works for the majority of the regions in the metropolitan area but cannot be used for the Serpentine Jarrahdale area without due consideration of the processes underway in Byford and Mundijong. The blanket allocation of population and dwellings to the various areas does not accurately reflect the reality on the ground.

The Shire cannot accept the population figures and dwelling allocations presented in the document and it is quite clear that additional modelling will be required for the Serpentine Jarrahdale area. The Shire is currently working with id.forecast to revisit the current growth figures as indications are that even the current figures are conservative.

Development in Mundijong and Byford (Page 80 paragraph 10.4)

The Shire is currently evaluating more than ten Local Structure Plans in Byford that cover most of the area that has been zoned for development. It is expected that Byford will be more or less fully developed in twenty years time as all the necessary development initiatives are nearing finalisation.

Similarly the Shire cannot agree with the statement on page 80 paragraph 10.4 regarding short term growth in Mundijong. The Shire is currently finalising the Mundijong District Structure Plan and is advancing the development of this zoned area in conjunction with your department and developers. All indications are that formal submissions of Local structure plans in Mundijong are imminent.

Therefore it is critical that the growth expectations in Byford and Mundijong are acknowledged and that infrastructure provision is staged in such a way to accommodate this high growth.

The Shire would support the notion that further development in areas such as Serpentine could and probably should be delayed until significant building activity has taken place in Mundijong.

Mundijong West Industrial Area (Page 85 figure 51 and Page 79 figure 45)

The Shire is also most supportive of the Mundijong West Industrial area and is rather concerned that it does not feature prominently on the mapping (page 85 figure 51) even though it is mentioned in page 79 figure 45.

Regional alignment with the South East Region

The Shire is still concerned about the current regional alignment with the metropolitan areas of Armadale and Gosnells. Even though in some ways the alignment is sensible, the values and vision of the local authorities are far removed from each other. The Shire is part of the Peel

Harvey Catchment and is covered by associated State Planning and environmental legislation and in fact is considering and indeed has a number of strategic regional alliances with Mandurah and the other Peel region councils. The alignment with the South-east region should probably be reconsidered, as the Peel region would probably be more appropriate in terms of the proposed nature and principles of the Shire of Serpentine Jarrahdale.

Conclusion

The Shire of Serpentine Jarrahdale Council has previously raised some serious concerns regarding the Outer Metropolitan and Peel Sub-Regional Strategy. These include the average household size and population projections, the short term estimations of growth in Mundijong, the extension of the passenger rail to Byford and Mundijong to accommodate the public transport need, the re-alignment of the freight rail around Mundijong, the prominence of the Mundijong West industrial area visa vie the intermodal transport site, the continued existence of the proposed Southern link road, and the issue of Oakford Rural village still not featuring in the document.

We are however most appreciative of the time the Department of Planning officers have spent discussing the issues with elected members and officers and the commitments made to rectify some of the inconsistencies in the document. We also agree with the overall densities proposed and appreciate that the current thinking of our local authority regarding the urban villages concept has been strengthened in the document. We also appreciate the efforts made to create linkages to the coast and the employment opportunities there and also for the addition of employment areas such as the Cardup industrial site in the document. We also appreciate the effort that has been put into accommodating rural villages such as Oakford in the text if not in the mapping.

If you would like to discuss any of the matters raised in this submission, please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned on 9526 1111.

Yours faithfully

Deon van der Linde
EXECUTIVE MANAGER STRATEGIC PLANNING